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Dear Everyone, 
On Christmas day last year, I was lecturing in a Beijing University, returning to Belfast only in mid-Jan.  Since then, the main focus has been on the next book: From Majority Rule to Inclusive Politics.  I sent a proposal to Springer; they said ok; and I’ve been at it, with a few interjections in both jurisdictions, ever since.  So hence the following headings: Berlin, Belfast, Dublin, Beijing and Britain.

1
BERLIN
1.1
As you know, my work in this Institute has evolved.  Initially, I criticised majority voting for its divisive nature.  Later I realised binary voting was inaccurate.  And because democracy is regarded as majority rule by majority vote, I’ve now concluded it can be a cause of war.  So, what’s the alternative?  Well, democracy is meant to be the enactment of the will of the majority.  If the latter’s will can be identified by a voting system more accurate than binary voting, then the latter should be replaced.  If, furthermore, the new mechanism is non-majoritarian, then the very basis of majoritarianism is undermined.  Instead, democracy should be inclusive, parliaments should represent (almost) everybody, and governments should be all-party.  Hence the matrix vote.  And hence the book, which looks at both ‘normal’ countries and conflict zones.
1.2
At the moment, highly technocratic countries like Germany have open and transparent elections to get a new parliament – which is good – and then closed and opaque discussions to get a new government – and that’s bad.  The process may take up to 67 days.  In 2010/1, Belgium took 541 days! That’s really bad… and crazy!  But that’s majoritarianism.  My thanks to Hanna, for some Finnish data; to the proof readers: John (Baker) did some, while Alan and Rob read everything; and to Edwin, who found an ‘excel’ expert!
1.3
We hope to get crc support for two seminars on the book, with hopefully a demonstration of the app (see para 3.3): (a) one in Queen’s (Wed Jan 27th, 3-5 pm, tbc) with John (Barry) as the chair, Katy and John (Morison) as respondents, and Tommy as himself;  (b) one in Stormont (sometime); (c) another possibly in Cork, (sometime); (d) and we might do something in Brussels (sometime), which hopefully will coincide with another course in consensus politics in Potsdam University with Angela.
2
BELFAST
2.1
The 4-candidate contest for the uk Labour Party leadership provided an opportunity to talk of how different election systems can produce different results.  A letter with candidate A getting 60% of the 1st preferences while B got just 20% – not a bad guess, as it turned out – might not mean A was the most popular.  The Guardian and Irish Times declined, but the Irish News published. 
2.2
At Rob’s suggestion, I spoke at a general discussion meeting of Mediation NI, which might help promote the use of consensus voting in mediating both political and industrial disputes.
2.3
Katy’s review of Defining Democracy was published in Representation.
2.4
I attended a Srebrenica commemoration with Edwin and, as a result, I may be invited to participate in next year’s event; there are, after all, not many NI folk who have actually been there.

2.5
John (Morison) (Queen’s, Law) invited me to give a lecture to his graduate students; it went well.
3
DUBLIN
3.1
On Phil’s initiative, the Institute was commissioned to advise the Tolka Area Partnership on running a twelve-option mbc, and we were paid, €320, no less. We attended the re-naming.
3.2
At Grace’s invitation, I gave a talk to the Cloughjordan eco-village.

3.3
Vanessa is working on the app; a prototype has been developed but not yet tested. You may recall our electronic voting in decision-making in 1991, and we’ve been trying to produce an app or some such ever since! So hopefully, (see 1.3). She and Phil are also promoting the use of the mbc through her CiviQ.
3.4
Phil and I attended a talk at the iiea which might be setting up a China Institute.  I later met the director, and he spoke of future co-operation... but nothing yet.  See also 4.1.  And a few articles published in Village did not get much of a reaction. 
4
BEIJING
4.1
My second visit to China in 2014 involved over 12 talks in 6 universities on the theme of decision-making.  Which might explain why the article – A Democratic China? – published in ojps in Wǔhàn, has had over 880 downloads. There again, two other articles have had over 1,000 each.
5
BRITAIN
5.1
In Feb, openDemocracy published one piece on the then forthcoming (May) uk general election; another on the eu referendum in May; and one on constitutional conventions in November.  The Guardian also published a letter or two.  The election itself, which so many had wanted to be, and had thought would be hung, was a terrible disappointment.  So no UK reform for another 5 years!
5.2
A ‘special edition’ of the International Journal of Human Rights on the theme of Democratic Rights – the rights (and wrongs) of majority rule and self-determination, has morphed (and shrunk) into a ‘special section’, with contributions scheduled from John (Morison) Phil, Valery and myself, (and no longer from Don).  These essays, due by 31st Dec., first go to blind review, but hopefully all will be published next year.
5.3
After going to Edinburgh for last year’s referendum, I rushed off a critique of the ‘binary’ nature of a multi-option question for Scottish Affairs. I had hoped it would be hot off the press but – sorry Elizabeth – it is only due for publication next year.  By which time its predictions…
5.4
Another essay – Deliberative democracy: a binding methodology? – had been accepted by a Canadian journal but was delayed and then rejected.  So I’ve now sent it to a uk publication, the Journal of Dialogue Studies, in which, they tell me, it will be published next year, first number.  
6
GENERAL
6.1
The breakthrough in North America has nevertheless materialized: Majority rule: a dysfunctional polity – Consensus, an inclusive democracy has just been published in International Dialogue in Nebraska: http://www.unomaha.edu/idj/volume5index.html
6.2
Our finances remain as precarious as ever but, with no expenditures to speak of and one income (para 3.1), we are actually slightly better off than last year; the balance stands at about £700.
6.3
We are still hoping to run a demonstration workshop on the matrix vote in Queen’s, and maybe the events mentioned above – paras 1.3(a) and 2.5 – will be the catalysts.

6.4
In the longer term, Phil has often spoken of the need to set up the Institute on a more formal basis, perhaps in the wake of an initiating annual lecture, probably in Dublin.  We did ask the President, Michael D Higgins, if he would like to speak at such an event but, rather surprisingly, there was no reply.  So all remains on hold.  Either way, I’m hoping to go to China again.  Overall, 2015 was a pretty good year; a few disappointments, no response from crc, for example.  But many thanks to all of you, especially to ‘the workers’ – to Mark for solving my countless software/e-mail problems, and to all the others shown above in bold – for your continued support.  And all my best wishes for Christmas and 2016, our 19th year.  Oh dear, I must be getting old.  Peter.  
